Faculty Senate

Minutes from Meeting

April 29, 2002

Members Present:  Sanjam Ahluwalia, Roger Bacon, Cindy Beckett, Virginia Blankenship, David Bruner, David Camacho, Charles Connell, Mary Dereshiwsky, Jack Dustman, Marcus Ford, Paul Ferlazzo, Kitty Gehring, John Haeger, Pat Hays, Walter Hopkins, Max Jerrell, Chris Johnson, Michael Johnson (sitting in for David Kitterman), Marty Lee, Susanna Maxwell, Dave McKell, Larry Mohrweis, Michael Ort, Lon Owen, Nita Paden, Nancy Paxton, Barbara Perry, Jon Reyhner, Susana Rivera-Mills, Karen Sealander, Guy Senese, Cathy Small, Mary Ann Steger, Roy St. Laurent, Eric Tucker, Tom Waters, Robert Yowell

Members Excused:  David Arnall, Jose Colchado, Richard Howey, Chunhye Kim Lee, Pablo Parysow, Sandra Stone, Karen Underhill 

Members Absent: Tom DeStefano, Gary Ghioto, Ed Hood, Gina Long, Brian Painter, Blasé Scarnati

Others Present: Wes McCalley, Marge Conger, Marjorie Lacy

Call to Order

Motion to approve minutes; seconded; approved (Note: President Haeger and Interim Provost Maxwell's names were inadvertently listed in the Members absent group)

Awarding of Faculty Scholarship:

Senator Marty Lee presented student Rayonna Lash a scholarship for $500. 

Report from Nominations Committee:

Senator Pat Hayes handed out the nominations form/ballot. A request for additional nominees was made. Motion made and seconded to close nominations. Motion passed.

Senate Election:


The candidates for Senate President and Vice-President were invited to briefly address the Senate:


Presidential candidate Guy Senese referred to his letter distributed among the faculty. The quality of the statewide programs is a main concern. He would like us to help make the Flagstaff campus a higher quality home for minorities (especially Native Americans). He has strong feelings about the role of tenured and tenure track faculty in carrying out our responsibility in the public trust.


Presidential candidate David Camacho indicated that he supports Guy's ideas, but tried to differentiate himself. He has the experience of understanding the decision process. He knows the stakeholders. He prefers to not make unilateral decisions. He wants the Senate to talk and then set agenda. He has leadership skills and he pointed out that there is a difference between management and leadership. He knows when to follow.


Vice-Presidential candidate Marcus Ford said that the Faculty Senate has an important role in defending our academic programs. We may disagree with President Haeger sometimes, and when we do it is important that we state our position. We need to lobby strongly for academic programs. He has concerns about the resources directed to athletic programs relative to academic programs.


Vice-Presidential candidate Max Jerrell requested that we proceed with the vote.

Results of Vote:

President: David Camacho


Vice President: Marcus Ford


Secretary: Nita Paden


Treasurer: Tom DeStephano


Parliamentarian: Larry Morhweis


Academic Standards, Curriculum, Student Life Chair: Pat Hayes


External Relations Chair: Reed Riner


Planning and Budget Chair: Jack Dustman


Faculty Rights and Responsibilities Chair: Guy Senese


Executive Committee: Chuck Connell, Max Jerrell, Tom Waters


Nominating Committee: Karen Underhill, Mary Dereshiwsky


Elections Committee: Nita Paden, Max Jerrell, Roger Bacon


Bylaws Committee: Roger Bacon


Senate Rep to Liberal Studies: Guy Senese


Senate Rep to UCC: Kitty Gehring


Senate Rep to Graduate Council: Mary Dereshiwsky

Request for change of degree title:

The University Graduate Committee has approved a change of degree title from Master of Vocational Education to Master of Education in Career and Technical Education. The change requested is due to changes in terminology at the state and national levels. The Senate was asked, as a courtesy, to approve this change. Motion made and seconded to approve. Approved unanimously.

Comments from Michael Johnson:

Michael expressed his appreciation for the support of the Senate during his term. He introduced the new ASNAU President, Wes McCalley. McCalley referred to a letter from a student expressing concerns about the relationship between students and faculty. He challenged faculty to try to get to know students better on a more personal level.

Recognition of Senators:

Appreciation was expressed and awards were handed out to Senators whose terms are ending this year. Additionally Dona Vandyke was recognized for her contribution to the Senate. A gift was also presented to President Yowell in appreciation for his contribution.

Recruitment of Summer Senate:


President Yowell emphasized the importance of a group of Senators remaining involved/active during the summer months. He then asked for volunteers to serve. The following Senators agreed to serve: Virginia Blankenship, Chuck Connell, Roy St. Laurent, Tom Waters, Cathy Small, David Camacho, Max Jerrell, Jack Dustman, Cindy Becket, Jon Reyhner, Marcus Ford.

Comments from President Yowell:

After recognition of the individual contributions of Senators, President Haeger, and Interim Provost Maxwell, Yowell offered some final comments. He noted the shift in administration attitude that has affected the climate of NAU in a positive way. Shared governance is extremely important and President Haeger is supportive of the faculty.

Comments from President Haeger:

Provost Search - Candidates are on campus. Depending on the on-campus interviews, the committee will decide whether or not to bring in anyone else.


Budget - Only a 4% tuition increase was approved. We are looking at various scenarios for the 4% budget cut. We have to remember our core mission of teachers in classrooms reaching students. We can't get too far from that without damaging the institution in the long run. Peer institutions are facing similar crises. As soon as they have a plan they will come to the campus with it. Everything is on the table. Timetable is in the next 2-3 weeks. It is very important that the Summer Senate be active.  There may be some layoffs.


Search for V.P. of Administration and Finance - The search is beginning now. Other searches for tenure track faculty are on going. There is not a freeze.


Healy Report - We are looking at the report. We can't do it all, but some things we will proceed with right away. Healy has been hired to stay on for the next few months to help with the transition.  We need to create target positions so that those people can effect change. We are buying the junior list and some technology tools, which are one-time expenditures. Part two of the Healy report will probably be out next week. A major key is that everyone has to get involved with the recruitment/retention process. The second part of the Eduprise Report will be out in about 2 weeks.


Celebrate NAU Week - President Haeger has designated this week as a major event. He will be addressing the campus as part of the celebration. Faculty are asked to save that date.


Babbitt Family Donation - Last week the Babbitt family donated acreage to NAU. What is behind that is the formation of an ecological scientific research organization with the Babbitt family and NAU. This was a very significant development for NAU.

Comments from Interim Provost Maxwell:

Searches - With the exception of a few faculty positions, searches are ongoing. CEE is conducting an internal search for an interim dean. A & S is canceling their search and will be looking for an interim to serve.


Grants Awarded for Learner-Centered Education Proposals - (see handout)  ABOR approved individuals for the receipt of grants for learner centered education proposals. NAU was awarded seven grants plus a $100,000 grant for a faculty development program to help faculty use learner centered education approaches.


Evaluation of Administrators - The evaluation of Deans is concluding. The Deans have been instructed to make sure that the evaluation of Chairs occurs.


Latin Honors Program - The Provost is still getting input from faculty and students regarding the proposed change of the Latin honors designation from a GPA driven program to a percentage of individual Colleges.


Prop 301 money - The first year projects moved ahead as planned. Now looking at year two projects. All Deans were invited to look at the lists coming from their Colleges and were asked for any modifications. Many of those projects will go forward. Chuck Connell asked if the group with faculty participation that was reviewing the projects is still meeting. It appears that it is not. Provost Maxwell did not know whether there was still going to be a group with faculty representation reviewing the future proposals, but agreed to let us know. President Haeger added that the Board approved the current projects. For future projects, the Board is forming an outside review group that will stand outside the institutions to monitor whiter or not the outcome is of value. We were asked to appoint 3-4 members to serve on that group that would look at the proposals from a business perspective.

Questions for the President:

Proposed Winter Term - We are looking at the potential for a mini-term during Winter break. We are trying to determine if students and faculty would be interested. It could be a revenue producer, but not necessarily. We are talking about types of classes (e.g. travel/seminars, web, etc.). It would probably not be an offering of our regular classes.

Treasurer's Report:

Virginia Blankenship reported that the ending balance in the local account is $7,537.72 (see handout).

Good of the Order:

Roy St. Laurent referred to the memo from the Senate Curriculum Implementation committee. He had some concerns about Pam Eibeck appointing five individuals to the Liberal Studies Council. Although Pam came to Paul Ferlazzo and Bob Yowell and got approval for these appointments, the concern is that we are moving back toward administrative appointments rather than elections of faculty to serve on curriculum related committees. A motion was made and seconded to rescind the policy of appointing five people and run another election to fill five additional spots. After discussion a friendly amendment was made to add "one year only" meaning that those individuals would only be elected for one year terms. The maker of the motion and the second agreed to the amendment. A recommendation was made to let the appointments stand since we are at the end of the semester and the five individuals are likely to be the ones nominated since we have difficulty getting people to agree to serve. Another suggestion was to have the election electronically, and use the five people appointed as the nominees. This was accepted. The motion was approved 24 to 6 with 2 abstentions. 

Meeting adjourned.

